
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE  - SPECIAL MEETING

MONDAY 7 JANUARY 2008 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge,  Mrs Farmer, Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Ms Patrick – until 2.49 pm), Miss Martlew,  Stockdale and Mrs Vasey  

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio


Holder) and Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and 


Enterprise Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting  

IOS.01/08
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Ms Patrick.

IOS.02/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Mrs Farmer, Hendry, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale and Mrs Vasey declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.1(c)(iii) – Concessionary Fares Scheme 2008/09.  The interest related to the fact that the Members were eligible for concessionary fares.

IOS.03/08
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 
(1) Executive’s Response to the first round of Budget Scrutiny
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.316/07 detailing the response of the Executive to the comments made by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees in response to the first round of Budget scrutiny, namely:

“That the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be thanked for their consideration of the Budget reports and their comments would be taken into account as part of the Executive’s deliberations on the 2008/09 Budget process.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted. 

(2) Executive Draft Budget Proposals 2007/08 to 2010/11
There was submitted the Executive draft Budget proposals 2007/08 to 2010/11 which had been issued for consultation purposes.

The draft Budget proposals comprised –

Section
Detail

A
Background and Executive Summary

B
Revenue Budget 2007/08 to 2010/11

· Schedule 1 – Existing Net Budgets

· Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 3 – Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 5 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 6 – Total Funding and Provisional Council Tax



C
Capital Programme 2007/08 to 2010/11

· Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 8 – Proposed Capital Programme

· Schedule 9 – Summary Capital Resource Statement



D
Council Reserves Projections to 2010/11

· Schedule 10 – Usable Reserves Projections

E
Budget Discipline

F
Statutory Report of the Director of Corporate Services

G
Glossary of Terms

The draft Budget proposals had been based on detailed proposals that had been considered by the Executive over the course of the last few months.  In particular, reports of the Director of Corporate Services considered at the Executive meeting of 17 December 2007.

RESOLVED – That the draft Budget proposals be received.

(3) Additional Budget Information
The following reports on savings proposals requested by the Executive on 28 November 2007 and providing additional budget information were submitted:

(a)  Potential Relocation of the Tourist Information Centre
The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) submitted report DS.128/07 investigating the feasibility of relocating the Tourist Information Centre (TIC) from its present site in the Old Town Hall into Tullie House.  The Executive on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) had requested a further report on the matter.

Details of the current opportunities in relation to the TIC and the key issues relating to a potential location of the TIC at Tullie House, including alternative uses for the Old Town Hall were provided.

At that stage no detailed work had been done on any alternative locations and it was only possible to make outline estimates of potential savings arising from relocation of the TIC to Tullie House.  There could, however, be a net saving of around £44,700 per annum for 2008/09 although it would be more realistic to assume a six month lead in time to achieve a satisfactory letting, with a potential saving in 2008/09 of £32,000.

The decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.327/07) was:

“1.  That the Executive notes the implications of relocating the Tourist Information Centre which would be taken into account when formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09.

2.  That the Director of Development Services undertake a review of the delivery of tourism services, recognising current and potential future changes, and reports the outcome of the review to the Executive by May 2008.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i) In response to questions, the Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder clarified that the matter under consideration was the feasibility of relocating the Tourist Information Centre and that alternative locations, such as the Railway Station, could be explored.

She emphasised the importance of tourism to the economy of the City, but recognised that the way people accessed tourism services was changing and service delivery needed to respond to those changes.

Mrs Elliot added that the Tourist Information Centre could not be looked at in isolation and would require to be considered in the context of the wider delivery of tourism services.  The review would take account of all relevant work, including that undertaken by consultants.

A Member added that space within the Railway Station would come at a cost.

(ii) A major review of tourism services was required, and it was difficult to make a decision regarding savings in advance of the outcome of that review.   Members requested sight of the draft report thereon prior to its submission to the Executive by May 2008.

(iii) A Member expressed concern that amendment of the signage around Tullie House would direct traffic into the ‘heritage area’ to its detriment; any relocation of the TIC might result in the loss of the award of ‘strategic’ TIC status from Cumbria Tourism and was effectively a down grading of the service; and that the shop at Tullie House may be adversely affected by co location with the TIC shop.

(iv) It was noted that Officers had begun to consider whether it would be possible to maintain a good service in another location, the starting point being an examination of Council owned premises and particularly Tullie House, due to the synergy between the services offered and the opportunities associated with enhancing Carlisle’s historic quarter.  It should not be forgotten that the Old Town Hall was very much part of the historic quarter.

(v) A Member expressed concern that decisions were being taken with regard to the TIC and also the Conference Group in response to short term financial problems and without the benefit of clear Terms of Reference.  He believed that the matter had not been thought through sufficiently and that a long term holistic view of tourism for the City, including issues such as car parking, should be taken.

(vi) It was important to recognise that booking figures at the TIC were falling year on year, and the manner by which people were accessing tourism information was changing, with many using e‑mail.  The Council should take the initiative and move forward to address those issues.

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder replied that many TICs faced similar problems and were taking steps to supplement their income via partnership working for example.  She stressed that not everyone had access to a computer and it was important to provide a modern, forward looking service.   Footfall figures and numbers of hits on the TIC web site were available.

Mrs Elliot added that Officers would continue to look at other successful TICs and national best practice, together with the type of services which could be provided.

(vii) Available space within the Tourist Information Centre could be retailed on a more permanent basis e.g. for the display of visual aids and vending machines provided for use by the public.

(viii) In response to a question, Mrs Elliot advised that the award of strategic TIC status from Cumbria Tourism was a distinct possibility if all the set criteria could be met.

RESOLVED – (1) That the following observations of the Committee be conveyed to the Executive:

(a)  That the Committee accepted the need to review the service provided by the Tourist Information Centre, but felt that it was premature to consider moving the service to an alternative location, particularly in advance of the review of the delivery of tourism services.

(b)  Other tourism related strategies currently under development (e.g. Carlisle Renaissance Public Realm improvements), together with the implications of the potential award of strategic TIC status from Cumbria Tourism    required to be taken on board.

(2) That the Committee requested the Director of Development Services to submit a report on the review of the delivery of tourism services to its April 2008 meeting.

(b)  Carlisle Conference Group
The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) submitted report DS.127/07 setting out the background to the operation of the Conference Group and examining the potential for making efficiency savings.  The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) requested further information on the matter.

Details of the potential for and the implications of savings in relation to the Conference Group were provided.  It would be difficult to make the service self‑funding and thus save around £29,000 in the short term and a requirement to achieve a saving of that magnitude in 2008/09 would close down the service.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.328/07) noted the implications of potential savings in relation to the Carlisle Conference Group, which would be taken into account when formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09, and instructed the Director of Development Services to undertake a review of how the Carlisle Conference Group service could be best provided for the city, with a report on the outcome of the review to the Executive by May 2008.

In response to a question, the Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder commented that Carlisle was currently lacking a 4/5 star hotel.  The Conference Officer did a good job in promoting Carlisle, but in her view the service should be self financing.

A Member asked whether initiatives such as the recent Bollywood film ‘Mr Bhatti on Chutti’ could be further developed.  In response Mrs Elliot advised that aspect was growing but could be expanded upon.

In response to a question, the Director of Corporate Services said that the figure of 29% recharges was not a standard percentage for each service.

RESOLVED – That the Committee requested the Director of Development Services to submit a report on the review of how the Carlisle Conference Group service could best be provided in the City to its April 2008 meeting.

(c)  Concessionary Fares Scheme 2008/09
Councillors Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford and Stockdale, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on this item.

Councillors Mrs Farmer, Hendry, and Mrs Vasey, having declared a personal interest, made no comment on the matter.

The Executive had on 19 November 2007 (EX.269/07) requested a further report on Concessionary Fares when the Government announcement on which reimbursement option had been selected was available.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.65/07 outlining options for the Concessionary Fares scheme 2008/09, and an addendum advising that the Government had opted for a grant calculation based on eligible population / passenger journeys / overnight visitors / retail floor space.  He advised that the Council’s grant of £492,000 under the revised formulae was considered inequitable compared to other Cumbria District allocations.  Many of the metropolitan authorities across the country appeared to have suffered under that system of grant allocation.  The Cumbrian Districts would not come together to pool their allocations as some authorities benefited more greatly than others.

Mr Mason recommended that for 2008/09 budget projections, the Council assumed  that increased ridership would be 18.5%, with a projected budget shortfall of £272,250 if maintaining the current 24/7 sheme and £157,250 if reverting to a statutory off peak scheme.  Members could also consider a contingency of £90,000 within 2008/09 base budgets in case the ridership figures were 22.5%.

He then reported that since the report had been written he had been informed of an increase in the cost of Railcards which would have a cost of £24,000 to the Council, instead of £20,000 as anticipated.  

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.318/07) decided:

“1.  That Option 1 – Move to Statutory “Off Peak” Scheme (after 9.30 am and all day Saturday and Sunday) be included as part of the Executive’s budget proposals for 2008/09 and the £157,250 budget shortfall and the timetable for implementation of the Scheme be noted.

2. The Executive notes the position in relation to Rail Cards, which would be taken into account when formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09.

3. That the Council contact the other Cumbrian Districts to request that they consider adopting a County wide Concessionary Fares Scheme, make representations to the relevant Government Departments and liase with the Local Government Association.

Members then raised the following questions and observations:

(i) In response to questions, Mr Mason explained the rationale behind the grant allocation awarded to the City Council of £492,000.  None of the other Cumbrian Districts had yet made a decision regarding the future operation of their respective Concessarionary Fares schemes.

He had written in robust terms to the Department of Transport emphasising that the award was considered inequitable compared to other Cumbria District allocations.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder said that every effort was being made to provide all MPs with necessary information and they should be congratulated for work done in putting the Council’s case forward.

(ii) A Member commented that there had been some criticism in relation to people who worked benefiting from the Concessionary Fares Scheme.

(iii)
The move from car to public transport was an ultimate aim of the City Council and should be borne in mind when making budget decisions.

(iv) In response to a question, the Director of Community Services said that it was difficult to judge whether the take up of the Concessionary Fares Scheme had led to a reduction in congestion within Carlisle.  However, figures from last year showed that there had been no growth in traffic in real terms.

The Portfolio Holder added that air quality had increased in certain areas.

(v) If the Council did move towards a statutory off peak scheme, note should be taken of what the Bus Company did regarding varying timetables.

The Portfolio Holder indicated that he had asked Mr Mason to arrange a meeting with the bus company to discuss such issues.

RESOLVED – That the observations of the Committee, as detailed below, be conveyed to the Executive:

(a) That the Committee was disappointed and concerned at the grant allocation awarded to the City Council under the revised formula which disadvantaged districts with high ridership figures.

(b) That the Committee fully supported initiatives being taken by the authority, in conjunction with other local authorities / MPs, in making representations to Government for improved funding.

(c) It was with some reluctance (based upon the financial information available) that the Committee endorsed the decision of the Executive to revert to an off-peak scheme from April 2008.  However, it was hoped that the scheme could be reviewed at the earliest opportunity to determine whether it could be improved upon.

(d) That the potential saving of £24,000 from the withdrawal of the Railcard Scheme was small in conjuction with the overall budget and would disadvantage rural residents.  

(e) That the move from car to public transport was an ultimate aim of the City Council and should be borne in mind when making budget decisions.

(d)  Energy Savings Trust Advice Centres (ESTAC) for Cumbria and Lancashire
The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) began by providing an overview of why report DS.118/07 had been submitted to the Committee.  Mrs Elliot advised that the contract for Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre finished at the end of the financial year 2007/08.   The Energy Saving Trust had decided to discontinue the funding of the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre and put in place Energy Savings Trust Advice Centres (ESTAC) to cover a wider geographical area, including one serving Cumbria and Lancashire.

Mrs Elliot stated that the new centres would have a wider remit than the current EEACs, dealing with energy efficiency, transport, renewable energy, water recycling and waste minimisation, etc.  She also provided further details on the proposal and sought permission for completion of the full EU tender for the Energy Saving Trust Advice Centre for Cumbria and Lancashire.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) requested further details on potential savings in relation to the Energy Efficiency Advice Centre and the response to that request was incorporated within the report.

It was important that this Committee looked at the budget implications.

The decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.319/07) was that permission be granted to complete the tender on terms to be agreed by the Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder, the Director of Development Services and the Director of Corporate Services.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be supported.

(e)  Review of the Council’s New Household Waste Collection Services
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted report CS.103/07 on the review of the Council’s new household waste collection services. 

The report provided Members with further details with respect to the key recommendations contained in the review; responded to the concerns of Members detailed in the resolution of the City Council at its meeting on 6 November 2007 (C.198/7v), specifically those issues concerning the incidence of refuse-related fly tipping and extending the provision of facilities for the recycling of plastics and cardboard; and addressed the comments and observations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee raised at the meeting on 29 November 2007.

Mr Battersby outlined the decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.320/07), namely:

1. That a contract be entered into for the two Green Box collection vehicles/crew (GB5 and GB6) pursuant to the negotiated procedure in accordance with Regulation 14 of the Public Contracts Regulations 2006, as set out in Report CS.103/07.

2. That, with approval of the Director of Corporate Services, an appropriate alternative to the current short-term hire arrangement for the fourth plastic and cardboard collection vehicle (PC4) be procured, subject to written confirmation from Cumbria County Council that funding was available for this deficit.

3. That Officers investigate the feasibility and financial implications of increasing the utilisation of the existing kerbside plastic and cardboard resources to extend the kerbside collection.  The findings of this feasibility study to be reported back to the Executive.

4. That the 2008/09 Waste Performance and Efficiency grant be utilised to fund the Enforcement Officers’ posts in 2008/09.

5. That Officers assess the success, or otherwise, of the trial “front of property” collection of purple sacks and, where appropriate, extend to all relevant properties.

6. That the proposed amendments to the waste services staffing structure, as detailed in paragraphs 15.1 and 15.2 of the Review of the Council’s new household waste collection services, be noted as a management decision by the Director of Community Services.

7. That a charge for the collection of bulky household waste should not be introduced.

8. That the Director of Community Services report to the Executive by March 2008 on the introduction of small plastics recycling containers on “bring” sites.

9. That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be thanked for their comments which were taken into consideration in reaching the Executive decision.”

Mr Battersby then responded to questions as follows:

(a) The recycling market did fluctuate, as did contract prices.  Details of the processors to which the Council’s recyclables were sent could be provided to the Committee.

(b) Consideration would require to be given to the possibility of recycling vehicles working in shifts, including the effect that would have upon the workforce, health and safety, etc.

(c) He was not aware of any complaints from workers in relation to the weight of green boxes.

(d) A Member noted that certain areas did not sort out recyclables en route, but at the refuse centre and questioned the impact that would have for the Council if such an arrangement went ahead in Cumbria.

Mr Battersby did not think that the impact would be significant at this stage, although the Council was in the hands of Cumbria County Council as the waste disposal authority.

The Waste Services Manager added that the Cumbria Waste Partnership was looking at that issue and a decision had yet to be made.

A Member commented that the staff at Rome Street were particularly helpful in assisting the public with their recycling.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be supported.

(4)  The Minutes of the meeting of 29 November 2007 were submitted by way of a reminder for Members.

[The meeting ended at 3.21 pm]

